Private Land/Public Wildlife Council

Meeting Summary

Helena, MT

June 5-6, 2007

Council Members Present:  Connie Eissinger, Chair; Shane Colton; Max McDonald; Jack Rich; Arlo Skari; William Falls Down, Sr.; Senator Lane Larson; Jamie Byrne; Gordon Haugen; Donna McDonald; Doug Schott; Craig Roberts.  Absent: Land Tawney

FWP Staff Present:  Jeff Hagener, Director; Alan Charles, Coordinator, Landowner/Sportsman Relations, Jim Kropp, Chief of Law Enforcement;

Other Attendees:  Jay Bodner, MSGA; Craig Sharpe, MWF; Mac Minard, MOGA; Jean Johnson; Grant Bonnice;   

I.  Trapline Reports:  Council members reported on contacts with the public since the last

meeting.  Issues discussed included the following:

· People like extended cow hunt in Bitterroot, and like the Supertag program;

· Concerns raised about peoples’ dogs getting caught in traps;

· Missoula County – mandatory stream setback – landowners hostile to the idea;

· Anglers are concerned about the stream access bills that failed in the legislature;

· Cabela’s Montana real estate activities a hot-button issue, i.e. Weaver Ranch sale;

· Ekalaka paper ad run by FWP – looking for landowners to enroll in Block Management – good write-up;

· Hardin area – seeing increase in mountain lion activity, some dogs have been taken; tribe considering having another lion season which could open in summer;

· Eastern Montana landowners pleased that the hybrid wolf believed to be the animal involved in local livestock killings was killed; area antelope production looks good – lots of twins observed; walleye tournaments at Fort Peck have been well-attended;

· Stream setback rules an issue in the Clark Fork and Gallatin County areas; bison management in Yellowstone Park an issue – Gallatin Wildlife Association sent a letter to the Governor; there is talk that there might be non-guided elk hunting available on the Sun Ranch this fall;

· In north central Montana, below Tiber Dam, there are 3 bridges which cross the river below the dam, good access provided, no problems there;

· In Lockwood, FWP killed young male lion in town; deer population will continue to expand, and with that expansion will come expanding lion population;  

II.  Legislative Review – Chris Smith and Senator Larson

· Senator Larson noted he felt the Council had done a good job in deciding Council priority issues and moving them forward; he said he did not think it was as productive to come out with consensus for a concept, but not the bill itself.  He also questioned whether or not the Council had the same amount of impact as it may have had in the past, and wondered if individual members had actually called or spoken with individual legislators to help move Council-supported legislation forward;

· Senator Larson mentioned SB 34, a bill introduced and killed that would have affected the number of archery elk hunters in Missouri Breaks area, saying he felt that general non-guided hunters would have a worse impression of outfitters because of the outfitting industry’s efforts to kill the bill;

· Senator Larson noted that SB 17, a bill introduced and killed that would have removed language requiring FWP to expend a certain percentage of funds on the stocking of pheasants, died largely because the chairman of the legislative committee allowed a person to talk at length about many issues unrelated to the bill, but all directed at FWP and his dissatisfaction with FWP, and that key people from FWP and the Council were not at the hearing to offer necessary counter-arguments;

· Senator Larson discussed SB 78, a bill introduced and killed that would have addressed issues related to stream access at county bridge sites, noting that while the bill died in the legislature, the issue has taken on a life of its own, and may be addressed through a citizen’s initiative, through developing legal challenges, or through legislation in the future; in his opinion, the need for such a bill was not caused by the majority of landowners, most of whom have not caused the kinds of problems that resulted in the bill, but rather from a few landowners who have tried to prevent public access.  From his perspective, if a person disagreed with the Attorney General’s opinion, that person disagreed with the bill, and he was surprised by how many people apparently disagreed with the Attorney General’s opinion.  Another problem with the bill was the large number of amendments that were attached to it as it worked its way through the process.  He referred to advice he’s gotten from a fellow legislator, who told him “don’t fall in love with your bills, don’t die with your bills, and don’t go to their funerals.”

· Chris Smith said that, regarding SB 78, while there had been some discussion internally at FWP as to where to go from here, no decisions had yet been made.  He noted passage of several bills which will help with FWP-related issues, including the passage of SB 44, which came from the PL/PW Council and added new Supertag funding for access and enforcement; SB 100, another bill supported by PL/PW, which increased penalties for unlicensed outfitting; and SB 115, another bill supported by PL/PW, which directs more of the money from restitution fines back to FWP; he also mentioned that a bill passed which created 2 new FWP investigator positions, another bill created a wolf hunting license and authorized FWP to issue grizzly bear and wolf licenses though a lottery, and another bill gave the FWP Commission authority to reduce the price of antlerless elk and ewe bighorn sheep licenses;  

· Further discussion among Council members revolved around issues related to the public image of the outfitting industry, and whether or not outfitters are subjected to criticism that more appropriately should perhaps be directed at large, non-resident landowners, and whether or not the outfitting industry should be spending more money on public relations efforts for the industry.

III.  License Issues - Hank Worsech:  Hank Worsech, Bureau Chief of FWP Licensing Section, reported on the status of Supertag sales and variable-priced outfitter-sponsored license sales.

Supertag – FWP has drafted rules to implement the new law passed in the 2007 legislative session, authorizing the sale of Supertag chances for antelope, mountain lion, and bison; those rules, if adopted, will be effective July 6, allowing FWP to begin selling chances July 9th;  

Variable-Priced License – the B10 elk/deer combo license oversold the target by more than 1,000 licenses, while the B11 deer combo license oversold the target by more than 500.  This is the second year of a five-year period, during which the numbers of licenses are directed through annual price adjustments to sell at target numbers which result in a five-year average of 5500 B10 licenses and 2300 B11 licenses.  This means that when the Variable-Priced License Committee meets in the fall to consider adjustments to the 2008 license price and target numbers, they will have to consider how to make necessary adjustments to compensate for large oversells the first two years of that five-year period.  Hank noted that FWP is considering sending the licenses directly to the sponsoring outfitter, rather than to the licensed hunter, to address issues related to sponsored hunters receiving a license and then not showing up to hunt with the outfitter who sponsored the hunter.  FWP is also considering requiring the hunter to submit sponsor certificates from all sponsoring outfitters with the license application, if that hunter intends to hunt with more than one outfitter.  Questions and comments raised during this discussion include the following:

· No one really knows what factors have caused the increase in license sales;
· Is the target number set in 1995 the right number now, given the increase in elk numbers;
· Is the current strong economy and low employment partly responsible for the increase;
· FWP has seen an increase in demand for all types of licenses, and with that an increase in frustration by those hunters who do not get drawn for a license; this might lead some to buy an outfitter-sponsored license;
· Some members are concerned that this issue is one of the most important issues for the next Council to address, as the funding from this license forms the bulk of funding for Block Management, and how the system is working needs to be looked at;
· If the number of sponsored licenses is increased, the number of general-draw licenses need also to be increased;
IV.  Hunting Access Program Update – Alan Charles:  Alan gave a brief update on the status of the Block Management Program and other hunting access projects;

· Regional staff is currently negotiating contracts for 2007 – contract deadline is July 13;

· Approximately $60,000 was allocated for new contracts for the 2007 season;

· This is the second year for using the new administrative process for making enrollment and re-enrollment decisions, based upon improved criteria and ranking system;

· The Region 6 and 7 Hunting Access Guides will utilize an inserted regional map depicting the location of all regional BMAs, similar to the one utilized in 2006 for Regions 1-5; hunter comments were very positive regarding the 2006 map;

· Public land signing projects will be initiated in at least four FWP regions for 2007;

V.  Public Comment:  Three members of the public provided comments to the Council.

Jay Bodner, representing Montana Stock Growers Association:  appreciate members taking time to work on the Council; they are all difficult issues, but also important issues; MSGA is currently focused on two major issue:  a)  brucellosis, not only in cattle, but also in bison and elk in and around Yellowstone Park; MSGA feels there is a plan six parties put together that should be followed;  this is an emotional issue, but also an important economic issue;  b)  legislation regarding access at bridges; MSGA opposed SB 78; MSGA lost members in 1985 when some members felt MSGA compromised in accepting the Stream Access Law, but over the past 20 years, the Stream Access Law has worked pretty well; a small percent of landowners have caused problems; but this bill looked like an increase in access and caused concerns; MSGA realizes the issue isn’t going away, so now we have to figure out what the best answer is to address the issue; now that the session is over, MSGA is going to have a mid-year meeting in Lewistown, and plans to set up a panel where interested parties can be involved in a discussion, not a debate, about this issue; while there were several times during the past year that other meetings interfered with Jay being able to attend the PL/PW meetings, he said he hoped to be able to attend more PL/PW meetings in the future.  In answer to a question about whether or not MSGA was seeing an increase in membership from “new-to-Montana” ranchers, Jay said that most of the MSGA membership consisted of traditional Montana ranchers, and that it was hard to get a chance to meet many of the new non-traditional Montana landowners.  He also noted that this is an issue for the organization, and for the state, given the changing demographics.

Jean Johnson, representing herself, though she noted she had also lobbied for Montana Guides and Outfitters Association (MOGA) and the Montana Game Wardens Association:  Passage of the “Poachers Package,” four bills which address game warden and illegal outfitting issues, is very important; SB 78, some people may have noticed that MOGA was not there, that was a difficult decision for MOGA, MOGA a small group without a lot of money; if PL/PW Council could have achieved a consensus to support the bill, MOGA would also have supported it; PL/PW Council needs a tough issue, to forge solutions that come from agreements from different constituents; such an issue might be this one regarding stream access;  she would hate to see such an issue come forth as a citizen’s initiative, where the best 30-second sound bite can win; regarding SB 34, MOGA is the only group that stands up for the nonresident hunter; opposing a “sportsman’s bill” might not be good PR for the outfitting industry, but the Charles M. Russell National Wildlife Refuge is public land, and belongs to all hunters, not just resident hunters; regarding an earlier discussion about how much financial support outfitters provide to the Rocky Mountain Elk Foundation, Jean discussed the early beginnings of that organization, and how much the dollars and hunts donated by outfitters had helped get the group started; she applauded passage of legislation that removed the prerequisite that a hunter had to obtain an elk license before being able to obtain an elk permit; she encouraged the PL/PW Council to be careful not to spend its political capital unwisely, noting that over time, the Council had gained considerable credibility and could devalue that credibility if not careful;  she expressed disappointment that the current Council had not taken on the issue of the variable-priced outfitter-sponsored license, since the current 3 MOGA members on the Council were all very knowledgeable about the license and its history; she also expressed concerns that as the price of the VP license goes up, the type of hunter buying the license changes, noting that outfitters might not be getting the blue-collar type of hunter, but rather the high-roller hunter with greater expectations of the type of trophy and type of land being hunted; outfitters need ordinary, blue collar nonresident hunters, she said; in 1995, the first PL/PW Council spent time during each meeting for each of the three constituency groups to state what that group needed, suggesting that perhaps that might be something future Councils might consider doing; she finished by expressing appreciation for the time and commitment put forth by all PL/PW Council members;

Grant Bonnice, representing himself as a concerned citizen:  suggested some states have enacted legislation related to CRP which requires public access;  wondered what BMA criteria is, and if FWP goes back to the landowner to check to see if the landowner is meeting the terms of the contract; he mentioned an experience he had when hunting an area BMA, as a bowhunter, when he encountered a 7-wire fence and locked gate at the parking area, and had a long walk to get to the hunting area, saying the hardest part of the hunt would have been trying to get the elk out through the fence; he said he had been to numerous BMAs with no complaints other than his experience at this particular BMA, and had wonderful success on all others;

VI.  Path to Eden – Shelley Chauvet Von Stein:  Prior to showing the video, “Path to Eden,” Shelley discussed the rationale behind making the film, and possible target audiences and ways to get the messages out to the right people.  She noted that the Code of the West booklets that many counties had developed had many of the right messages, but that the tone was wrong, and “bent many new landowners out of shape.”  She said the tone of “Path to Eden” was intended to strike new landowners in a way that made them feel “Wow, Montana did something to welcome us.”  She said that the outreach effort for the video included providing copies to counties, land trusts, title companies, excavators, chambers of commerce, clubs like Rotary and Kiwanis, and said ads were being placed in publications that new-to-Montana landowners were likely to read, including magazines like Range, Sky West, and Big Sky Journal.  The 26-minute video was viewed by the PL/PW Council, and both Shelley and the video were well-received.

V.  Cabela’s and Montana Real Estate Activities – Jeff Hagener:  Jeff and Council members discussed the exchange of correspondence between FWP and Cabela’s corporate executives regarding recent newspaper articles about Cabela’s expansion into Montana real estate activities.  While it was noted that Cabela’s was just one of many such businesses seeking to capitalize on the marketing of Montana properties, some members noted that it was ironic, at the very least, that Cabela’s profited from selling merchandise to the ordinary hunter while also profiting from facilitating the sale of property that would take away places where ordinary hunters used to hunt.  

VI.  Ideas and Issues for Future Council Members to Consider – Brainstorm Session:   With current terms of Council appointments due to expire June 30, 2007, Council members offered ideas for future Council members to consider as they develop future priorities.  These ideas included the following:

· Variable-priced outfitter sponsored license;

· Consider having a barbecue at the first meeting, with past and new members together;

· Work more at landscape level – work with other groups – gain more leverage;

· Work toward perpetual easements, and longer-term agreements;

· Explore need for youth/disabled hunter opportunities;

· Explore needs and options for more resident funding for access programs;

· Explore new incentives/new approach for new landowners;

· Educate all Councils on history of Council, & preserve consensus process;

· Need to keep educating legislators, due to high turnover, and term limits;

· Explore ways to improve upland bird habitat on state and federal land;

· Consider creating way for nonhunter/angler to help fund conservation efforts;

· Have PL/PW Council convene groups to discuss stream access at county bridge sites;
V.  Council adjourned.
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